Preliminary
Town of Stoddard
Zoning Board of Adjustment
Minutes of Special Meeting 
November 21, 2019
The meeting was called to order by the Chairperson at 7:28 pm.
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Jason Kovarik.
Members present: Chairperson Jason Kovarik, Vice Chairperson Franz Haase, Herb Healy, 
 Bud Record, Doug Summerton
Excused: Alternate Member, Milosh Bukovcan
Others present: Compliance Officer Harry Power, Charles & Linda Phippard 
Roll call read by Chairperson
Hearing 
· Rules and procedures of hearings were read by the Chairperson
· Notice of Hearing and where notices were posted was read by the secretary
· Charles & Linda Phippard are requesting a Variance to build a garage on their property which will extend approximately ten feet into the required setback.   The property is located at 143 North Shore Road in Stoddard, Map 137, Lot 48 in the Lake District.
· Mr. Phippard spoke stating he has an approved Shoreland Permit and Septic Design.  The garage is needed for storage space and a place for family to stay.  A bedroom with bathroom is planned to be above the garage.  The lot is 0.26 acre in size, the cottage will be their retirement home and is planned to be approximately 900 sq ft.
· Herb asked about the setback measuring of the north side of the garage. Charles presented an updated map showing the exact measurements.  Jason used the Interactive GIS on the Town website to view the town map for the property location and an aerial view of the buildings on the property and the abutters.
· Mr. Phippard continued, the Variance would not be contrary to public interest because it will allow them to keep the property neat and maintain the value of the neighborhood. The size of the lot (.26 acre) restricts placement of the building do to space needed for the septic & well and is similar to other properties  in the neighborhood.
· Herb asked if the absence of abutters at tonight’s meeting means they consent. Mr. and Mrs. Phippard stated they have spoken with both abutters, shown them the plans and they are in favor of the construction.  They also knew of this evening’s meeting.
· Jason asked if members would like a site visit.  Before answering Jason, Herb asked if delaying the Variance at this moment will hold up their project.  Charles stated he is waiting to bring in fill for the septic, the cottage has been raised up and he would like the foundation done before spring however, he doesn’t want to begin construction without approval.  Herb feels a site visit should be done as a matter of good procedure. Franz stated the application is very informative and complete, the maps are to scale and of excellent quality. Mr. Power stated he sees no problems with the site.  Jason agreed that the Board usually does include site visits.  After some discussion and looking at the building via the Town Interactive GIS system and taking into consideration the detailed project plans, members felt a site visit would be unnecessary in this case.
· The Chairperson asked for a motion to close for deliberation.  Herb presented the motion and Doug seconded the motion.  Vote was unanimous to close the Hearing. Members filled out worksheets as Jason read the items, opening them for discussion with members. 1.) Granting the Variance won’t decrease   2.) Spirit of the ordinance is being upheld in that the affected lot line abuts a vegetation barrier on an un-buildable lot. The project fits in well with the neighborhood. 3.) Does substantial justice as they are able to use a piece of property they own. Herb stated an alternative to fix the set back issue would be a 1 car garage  or attempt to purchase 10 feet of land from the abutter of the unusable lot. 4.) The project increases the value of the neighborhood. 5.) The proposed use is a reasonable one because not allowing a garage creates a hardship with such a small lot. 
· Herb made a motion to vote on application. Bud seconded the motion and all were in favor.
· Herb made motion to accept the application with no contingencies. Franz seconded the motion.  Roll call vote: Doug voted to accept the Variance, Franz affirmative, Bud affirmative, Herb affirmative, Jason affirmative.  
New Business
· Discussion and homework suggested regarding evaluation of the ZBA rules, procedures and applications to make them more user friendly, specifically those offered on the ZBA web site. 
· There will be no December meeting. Members will meet to discuss the above issue on January 16, 2020.
Minutes of 
· The minutes Oct. 17, 2019 Minutes approved as written.
Correspondence/Reports
· Received a letter from the Hidden Lake Association with a copy of Hidden Lake Covenants, stating the Association is owner of all the roads in the development.  As such it should be considered an abuter to all lots and want to be notified as such. Jason will speak with Selectmen regarding the letter and/or with Matt Serge.

· Members reviewed the budget and recent bills received.

Old Business
· A brief discussion was held regarding zoning ordinances and property rights. Members referred to court cases that balance the right of citizens to the enjoyment of private property and how the unique size and shape of the property affects Zoning Board decisions.  

A Motion was made by Franz  to adjourn.  The Motion was seconded by Bud. The Motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 8:58 pm.  The next meeting will be Jan 16, 2020 at 7:30 pm at the Stoddard Town Hall.
Respectfully submitted,
Kathleen Ellis
Secretary to ZBA
